PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, June 3, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 3, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order
Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report

Efforts to Combat Litter – Town Manager Mark Sylvia spoke about the Town’s efforts to combat litter in the Town.  He discussed the litter plan drafted by Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, and he detailed those areas that crews from MCI Plymouth have cleaned to date.  

400th Anniversary Celebration State Commission – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that Governor Deval Patrick will be in Plymouth on June 10, 2008 to sign an executive order creating a state commission for Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary Celebration.  
Heritage Day of Portugal Honoree – Mr. Sylvia congratulated Selectman Machado on being honored at the 24th Heritage Day of Portugal at the State House.  

Licenses
Vehicle for Hire Operator (Renewal)

For Total Traveler’s Transportation:

· Thomas Cooper

24 Castle Street, Plymouth, MA 02360
For Habilitation Assistance:
· Darlene Johnson

P.O. Box 703, South Carver, MA 02366
· Richard Johnson

P.O. Box 703, South Carver, MA 02366

· Charles Moore

537 Federal Furnace Road, Plymouth, MA 02360
Issuance of all of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI approval.  Background checks show no basis for denial.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for Thomas Cooper (to operate for Total Travelers Transportation) and for Darlene Johnson, Richard Johnson, and Charles Moore (to operate for Habilitation Assistance).  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine and Malt 

· Village Vineyards, 114 Colony Place, Randy Morgan, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for the following dates:

· June 5, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. for a fundraiser at the Hampton Inn and Suites in Plaza Way.

· June 14th, July 12th, August 9th, September 13th from 1:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. for an outdoor concert series to be held at Colony Place on the sidewalk in a cordoned-off, tented area.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved five (5) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (listed above) for Village Vineyards / Randy Morgan.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Plymouth Crossings, 157 South Street, Jeanne Downey, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for June 19, 2008 for a Business After Hours event to be held from 5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt license (listed above) for Plymouth Crossings / Jeanne Downey.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for wine tasting dinners from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the following dates: June 6, 7, 13, and 14, 2008.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (listed above) for Our House Services / Linda Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Big Picture, Kristen Schober, 23 Green House Road, Forestdale, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for June 13 and June 14, 2008 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a Night at the Rock Opera to be held at Memorial Hall.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol. 

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (listed above) for Big Picture/Kristen Schober.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New Owner)

· Bella Piazza Café and Pizzeria, 15 Main Street, Kleber Canazart (formerly owned by Theresa Cutrone-Mullin).  Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler license for Bella Piazza Café and Pizzeria, Kleber Canazart, new owner.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Mandatory Outdoor Watering Restriction – The Board authorized an immediate Mandatory Outdoor Watering restriction that will allow outdoor watering for a total of 90 minutes per day.  Customers will be able to determine the time of day that they water.  This restriction will remain in place until September 1, 2008.
Gift & Donation Account for 1749 Court House – The Board approved the request of the 1749 Court House Committee Chair to establish a gift and donation account for the purpose of the 1749 Court House, to be used strictly for gifts and donations.  Authorization to spend from the account will be by vote of the 1749 Court House Committee.  This request has been reviewed and approved by the Finance Director.

Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study Committee – The Board dissolved the Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study Committee.

Acceptance of Donation / Library – The Board formally accepted the donation of three self-checkout machines, two RFID pads, and an automatic payment machine for control print / computer management from the Plymouth Public Library Corporation for use by the Plymouth Public Library.
Acceptance of Donation / Fire Department – The Board formally accepted the donation of a 1990 Ford F900 cab and chassis, and a 1983 Hyster 6,000 pound fork lift from the Federal Express Personal Property Program for use by the Fire Department.    

Public Comment

Pat McCarthy, a member of the League of Women Voters, spoke in support of recycling and decreased reliance on landfills and incineration. 

Gerry Sirrico, Precinct 3, spoke in support of Pay-As-You-Throw and advocated for recycling.   He indicated that if PAYT is postponed for one year, the implementation may go smoother if, at least once a month, residents practiced recycling at the stations.

Ken Tavares, joined by fellow July 4 Plymouth, Inc. members Mark Wells and Jeff Metcalfe, announced that Plymouth Rock Studios has offered to underwrite the fireworks for the 2008 July 4th festivities.   He thanked the PRS team for its generous support and let the community know that the committee is still looking for further support and volunteers.  The theme for this year’s parade, Mr. Tavares said, is “Hollywood East.”
Proposal for Food Cart at Memorial Hall

Ms. Arrighi announced that Digital Media Services (“DMS”) put forth a request to operate a food cart from the grounds of Memorial Hall.   DMS, she said, worked with Plymouth’s veterans’ groups to gain support for the project, but the Veterans Council has recommended against the proposal.   Ms. Arrighi noted that DMS plans to review their proposal and work with the veterans’ groups to see if they could gain support prior to coming back before the Selectmen.

Alba Thompson, Vice Commander of the Plymouth Veterans Council, informed the Board that Plymouth’s nine veterans’ organizations felt that this would be an inappropriate activity at Memorial Hall.

Pay-As-You-Throw

At the prior request of the Board, Roger Hammond, Director of the Department of Public Works, made a presentation on Pay-As-You-Throw (“PAYT”), specifically on how the functions of the Town’s solid waste program would be affected if the PAYT program was postponed for one year.   He highlighted the non-refundable cost of the bags ($65,584.00) that had been purchased for the program and the necessity to store them in an appropriate area if they were not used for one year.  Mr. Hammond indicated that those who had already paid to participate in PAYT would need to be contacted for the remaining balance of the entry fee, and he expressed concern about the delays that customers may encounter at the Collector/Treasurer’s Office due to the compacted schedule.   A mailing, he added, would have to go out to all residents to explain the postponement, amounting to an additional expenditure.   The proposed cost for PAYT, he reaffirmed, would be $65 ($40 for seniors); the cost with the current system (sorted recycling and flat fee) would be $140 and $65 for seniors.
Selectman Machado made a presentation on PAYT that outlined his support for recycling, his reservations about the realism of the timeframe followed, and his concern that the process was not as open as necessary to generate appropriate public buy-in.   He elaborated on the process that he believes should be followed, and suggested that the Town delve deeper in determining the figures and data surrounding those who will participate in PAYT.  Selectman Machado stated his position that implementation should be delayed for further study and station reconfigurations that align with recycling.   He suggested colorful signs notifying residents of the upcoming changes, a name change from Pay-As-You-Throw to Save-As-You-Throw, and an easily-remembered start date of April 15, 2009.   

The Board debated the merits and ability of the Town to successfully implement PAYT by July 1, 2008 and the ramifications of a delay.  

Mr. Craig from Phoenix Recycling answered questions on the necessity for the Town to take delivery of the bags and the need for a large, humidity-controlled area to store 30 palettes of bags. 

Selectman Mahoney compared the operations in Duxbury and Hanover and suggested that Plymouth update their infrastructure to better accommodate recycling before he could support single stream PAYT.  He stated that he did not want to minimize the financial benefits, environmental impacts, or time invested in implementing PAYT, but felt that public input was necessary for it to be successful.
Mr. Hammond explained that single stream would take at least six months to implement and would require solutions to DEP issues and the need for compacters.   Maintenance Superintendent Arthur Douylliez indicated that compacters cost $23,000 each and he worried that single stream may lead to contaminated loads that would cost the Town money, rather than earn the Town money. 

Selectman Tavares expressed his sentiments that the Town is not quite ready to implement PAYT, and he noted that he would like to see further public outreach and the gaining of community support.  

Chairman Quintal asked that staff again look at getting out of the solid waste business and provide financials for a curbside pickup program. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to move forward with PAYT on July 1, 2008 with no delay.   Chairman Quintal seconded the motion.  The motion failed 2-3-0, with Tavares, Mahoney, and Machado casting the opposing votes. 

Selectman Machado made a motion to implement PAYT on April 15, 2009.  There was no second.  Selectman Tavares commented that a more suitable motion may be to not implement PAYT and give direction to the Town Manager to get the stations ready, equipment ready, and public ready for PAYT. 
The Selectmen then discussed having the solid waste program on the agenda monthly and they asked that a financial pro forma be presented on curbside pickup. 

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to postpone implementation of PAYT for one year.  The motion passed 3-2-0, with Quintal and Malaguti casting the opposing votes.  

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to set the following transfer station fees for FY2009:  $140 for non-seniors and $65 for seniors.  The motion passed 3-2-0, with Quintal and Malaguti in opposition.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to make July 25, 2008 the deadline for residents to pay for their transfer station fees for FY2009.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that staff would come back to them on plans for the bags that have been ordered.

June Special Town Meeting Articles

Article 4 (Ban of Plastic Bags) – Reconsideration

Mr. Sylvia stated that the ramifications and enforcement of the proposed ban of plastic bags (Article 4) are still open issues, as the Board of Health has not yet commented on the article, and it is named the enforcing party in the bylaw.  

Karen Jean of Sustainable Plymouth (the organization that is sponsoring Article 4) presented information on plastic bags and their effects on the environment.   She showed statistics and provided anecdotal information on the harm that these bags can cause and the necessity to stop their production.   Ms. Jean requested that the Board reconsider Article 4 and recommend it to Town Meeting.

Members of the Board discussed their frustration with the bags and the need for biodegradable bags or bags that are reused, but felt that the article needed further outreach to large companies and internal staff.  
No motion was made, and, thus, no action was taken.

Old Business/Letters/New Business

Old Business

Pavement at South Street Transfer Station – Vice Chairman Malaguti requested that the DPW conduct some patching of the pavement at the South Street Transfer Station.  
DPW Annex – Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about the date on which the various DPW departments are scheduled to move into the new DPW Annex in Camelot Park.  Mr. Sylvia reported that he would have a firm date by the following week.

Titles within 1,000 Acres Site – Selectman Machado suggested that the Town clear the titles on the 1,000 Acres site, if it is to be a potential economic development area.  

Mr. Sylvia explained that he had heard that there was some miscommunication within the community that the Town may have caused Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) to look at other sites because the titles were not cleared.  The title issues on this site, he explained, were insurmountable within the scope of PRS’s project timeframe.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town intends to negotiate with PRS to obtain the research that they have completed on the titles.

Selectman Tavares explained the history of the site and noted that the unclear titles were not the fault of any Town management.  There had never been a solid interest in developing this site prior to the proposal of Plymouth Rock Studios, he said, and community support to provide the funds to clear those titles—when no acceptable project was on the horizon—had not existed.  

Chairman Quintal suggested that during goal-setting, the clearing of the titles could be considered as one of the Board’s priorities.  He requested that a letter be sent to PRS indicating that all information should come directly to the Town Manager, and he asked that PRS be placed on the Town Manager’s Report, weekly.  

Stephens Field – Mr. Sylvia, upon an inquiry, updated the Board on the DPW building at Stephens Field.   He indicated that Town Meeting had changed its use from General Municipal to Recreation.   The Town would need about $50,000 for an environmental study, Mr. Sylvia said, and those funds could possibly come from the Redevelopment Authority.   He noted that he had also requested that the Community Preservation Committee expand their scope of the reuse plan being done on the Joslin property to include Stephens Field.  For the time being, Mr. Sylvia concluded, many of the town vehicles will continue to be parked there. 

Litter Fines – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that he would like to see an increase in the fines issued for littering. 

Hanging Flower Baskets – Chairman Quintal inquired about the cost incurred by the Town to place decorative, hanging flower baskets throughout the downtown, including the expense to maintain the baskets.  

Energy Efficiency Update – Chairman Quintal asked to see an inventory of the Town’s vehicles, including those that are four-wheel drive, in an effort to start looking for more energy-efficient vehicles.   He noted that he would like an agenda item scheduled to update the Board on the work the energy-efficiency consultant has been undertaking, and he requested a wind energy update.  Lastly, Chairman Quintal asked that the Town investigate the benefits and/or drawbacks to implementing a four-day work week and the cost savings that may ensue.

Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation – Chairman Quintal requested an update from the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation on their financials.

Japanese Bell Tower – Chairman Quintal asked for an update on plans to construct a Japanese Bell Tower in honor of the Town’s sister city relationship with Shichigahama, Japan.

Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Recorded by Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Formatted by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen





